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QUESTION 1: ETHECIAL ISSUES IN FINANCIAL REPORTING (ICAP) 

 
Waheed is a chartered accountant, recently employed by AA plc as deputy to the finance director, 
Arif (also a chartered accountant). AA plc is listed on the Lahore stock exchange. On Waheed’s 
first day on the job he met with Arif who said ‘Look, keep it to yourself but I’m having a second 
interview next week for a new job. The first thing that I need you to do is to review the financial 
statements before the auditors arrive. I qualified a few years ago and am not up to date on all of 
the little technicalities in IFRS. You should now these better than me and you’ll know more about 
what the auditors might focus on. We must do our best to present the financial statements in the 
most favorable light as the bonus paid to employees (including me) depends on profit being more 
than 10% bigger than last year’s and remember that you qualify for this too. Keep this in mind 
when you carry out the review as we do not really want to find anything. Do well at this and I might 
put in a good word for you when I leave as I’m sure you’ll be a great replacement for me.” 

 
Required: 
Explain the ethical issues inherent in the above conversation and what Waheed should do about 
them. 
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ANSWER – QUESTION 1: ETHECIAL ISSUES IN FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
The range of comments made by Arif raises questions over his ethical behavior and professional 
standards. 

 
A chartered accountant should be unbiased when involved in preparing and reviewing financial 
information. A chartered accountant should prepare financial statements fairly, honestly, and in 
accordance with relevant professional standards and must not be influenced by considerations of 
the impact of reported results. 

 
Arif’s failings 
Arif appears to be influenced by the need to achieve a specified level of profit. This is not 
appropriate and calls his integrity into question. In addition Arif’s professional competence seems 
to be suspect. His comment on not being up to date on all of the little technicalities in IFRS s 
suggests that he has not maintained a level of professional competence appropriate to his 
professional role. 

 
ICAP members have a responsibility to engage in continuing professional development in order to 
ensure that their technical knowledge and professional skills are kept up to date. Arif should seek 
continuing professional development activities and improve his knowledge on ethical standards. 
Furthermore, it might be expected that as Waheed’s superior he should set an example to 
Waheed and guide him in his responsibilities. Clearly this is not happening.    

 
As a member of ICAP Arif should be aware of the ICAP code of ethics. Arif should know of the 
danger of self-interest threats and intimidation threats to himself and to others. His attempt to 
influence the outcome of a fellow professional by applying such a threat to that individual is very 
unprofessional. 

 
Waheed’s ethical issues 
Waheed faces a self-interest threat, in that there is the possibility of a bonus provided the earnings 
per share figure remains the same as last year. Arif has also suggested that he can influence the 
Board’s decision over employing him as are placement finance director – another self-interest 
threat to Waheed. Both of these threats must be ignored. 

 
Arif’s comments imply that his application of professional responsibility is lacking. This may extend 
into the way in which the current financial statements have been prepared. Waheed must be very 
careful (as always) to carry out the review with all due care. 

 
Waheed should first discuss his recommendations with Arif and remind him of his professional 
responsibilities to ensure that the accounting standards are correctly followed. If the financial 
statements are found to contain errors or incorrect accounting treatment then they must be 
amended. If Arif refuses to amend the draft financial statements if necessary Waheed should 
discuss the matter with other board members (including non- executives and the audit committee, 
if possible). 

 
Further action might include consulting with ICAP. 


